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	Present
	Apologies 

	Alan Smith, East Dunbartonshire
Ali Dreyer, Fife
Andrew Bradshaw, City of Edinburgh
Andy Beveridge, Honorary Member

Chris Gransden, Moray

Cliff Smith, City of Edinburgh

Colin Nicoll, SCIS
Des Bagshaw, SCIS

Gordon Smith, Scottish Borders

Ian Staples,  North Ayrshire
Isi Oakley, Western Isles

Jane Campbell Morrison, SAAF

Jane Jackson, Falkirk
Jay Helbert, Argyll & Bute

Mark McKerral, Highland
Matthew Brook, Stirling

Natalie Polack, Communications Manager
Niall Ritchie, Aberdeenshire
Nick Lansdell, South Lanarkshire
Stephen Brown, OEAP

Tim Morton, Adventure RMS
Tim Pickering, Western Isles

Willie White, East Ayrshire


	Chris Jex, Orkney 
Hua Cui, North Lanarkshire

Duncan Sturgeon, South Ayrshire
Liz Brookes, East Lothian



	Session 1: SAPOE MEETING 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Minutes of previous AGM

The meeting was held via Teams with Ali in the Chair. The minutes of the last AGM were accepted as being an accurate reflection of the meeting.
	

	2
	Matters Arising and Actions from the last meeting
Infographic – This has been updated and added to the page about Covid-19 on the GOT website.
Survey – Initially, 9 responses were received. This increased to 22 responses when the survey was circulated for the second time. The information gathered has been used at meetings with the Scottish Government and COSLA. To summarise,~50% of local authorities are allowing schools to book residential visits to outdoor education centres  and the other ~50% are either not allowing these visits or are only allowing them under guidance.

COP26 – Schools were encouraged to use resources already available and the SLO / TLO courses were promoted.

Summary of organisations with whom SAPOE works – carried forward to next meeting:

· ACTION: Produce a summary of organisations with whom SAPOE works
	Exec

	3
	HSE/Adventure RMS/Licensing updates

Tim Morton, Adventure RMS

(1) Licence holder numbers

Since 1st April 2021, there have been 374 renewals, a decrease of 5% and 36 new applications, 8 of which are from companies based in Scotland. There have been 129 licences that have expired and 25 of these are from companies based in Scotland. So, in Scotland, there has been a net loss of 17 licence holders in the last 8 months.


The following questions were asked:
Q: Is there are data available on why licence holders have decided not to renew their licence?
A: Not at the moment but working with AALA to check whether any of these licence holders have not realised that their licence renewal was overdue.

Q: What is the best way to find out if any centres / companies that schools use have a licence in place?
A: Check the list maintained by AALA and also email them to check if a renewal is pending if the centre / company in question does not appear on the list.


(2) Covid-19
Under normal circumstances, inspectors would visit most centres / companies at renewal time but during the pandemic, there have been 3 options available to inspectors:

· Core inspection

· Core inspection and remote work

· Core inspection and visit

(3) Themes coming out of inspections

Many centres / companies are anticipating having an issue with staffing over the 8 week summer period in 2022 and many are already advertising for freelance staff.

There have been a number of product recalls and notifications have been circulated via email.

Standup Paddleboarding  - there were 4 fatalities in Wales in October 2021. All those involved were adults, so the activity was not licensable but the tragedy has resulted on a focus on the sport.
(4) Visits

60 moderation visits have been carried out by Adventure RMS to check whether the methods / procedures used by Adventure RMS during the pandemic have worked well. It has been decided that it would be worthwhile adopting some of these methods / procedures as normal practice going forward.

Option 3 working group

Gordon Smith is continuing to represent SAPOE at the Option 3 Working Group. A draft proposal is almost ready for HSE to view. It is a very wide ranging document and covers topics such as transport and staff training. There is no funding available, so the timescale for taking this proposal forward is unclear.

BAPA and AHOEC are working on their own non-statutory scheme for adventurous activities and it is almost ready.

LOtC are keen to retain their own badge for those offering non-adventurous outdoor learning.
· ACTION: Licensing proposal will be circulated when available

	Exec



	4
	Chairperson’s Report (Ali Dreyer)
Ali’s report is available as a separate Word document and was circulated prior to the meeting.
	

	5
	Secretary’s Report (Andrew Bradshaw)
AB’s report is covered in the update from the Outdoor Learning Education Recovery Group.
	

	6
	Treasurer’s Report (Alan Smith)

Alan shared a summary of expenditure and income:

· 28 local authorities and associate members have paid their membership fees for 2020/21 and a couple of late payments for 2019/20 have been received as well


· Current balance to date is £30925.26

· Outgoings were £1594.91 and this was spent on the Admin Officer salary, website hosting and maintenance
· The next payment of the grant funding from the Scottish Government for updating and maintaining the GOT website is due soon.

	

	7
	Going Out There working group (Des Bagshaw, Jane Jackson, Matt Brook, Natalie Polack) 
Des reported that grant funding of £5370 has been agreed and this will be used to update the document and revise the Toolkit section on the website. 
Matt has spoken to HSE about the risk assessment template that is currently being used  in the Toolkit section and the GOT team will make some minor changes to the template and worked examples.
· ACTION: A search in Google brings up a link to the old version of the PDF document, so getting this link redirected will be discussed with the web developer

	Natalie 

	8
	Outdoor Learning Education Recovery Group and LA Visits (Andrew Bradshaw and Ali Dreyer)

Outdoor Learning Education Recovery group 

Information has been circulated as received.

LA Visits

A resources pack to share good practice is under development and Andrew Bradshaw is taking the lead on this piece of work. The aim is for these resources to be customised by each local authority and to ensure that all content is useful without overloading users.

The resources pack will be hosted on the GOT website in the Toolkit section with links from the Covid-19 page. The pack will include:

· Definitions

· Health Protection Boards

· Checklists

· Pandemic Context Tracker (pre, during, post)

· Scenario planners

· Case studies

· ACTION: Contact Andrew B if you have case studies or other information that could be incorporated


	All SAPOE Reps

	9
	SAPOE Website

A proposal for reviewing and refreshing the SAPOE website was circulated prior to the meeting. The timescale that has been proposed is January – April 2022 and volunteers for the working group are Natalie, Liz and Alan.
· ACTION: It would be good to have another person to join the working group. Contact Natalie or Ali if you would like more information about what would be involved

	All SAPOE Reps

	10
	Training working group (Bill Stephen, Mark McKerral, Jane Jackson, 
Tim Pickering, Liz Brookes, Jay Helbert)

Jane gave a report on behalf of Bill.

SLO module

June: 63 people who had registered but not started the module, 453 in progress and 306 completed.

November: 63 people who had registered but not started the module, 473 in progress and 316 completed.

TLO module

June:  548 people have completed the module and 434 were in progress.

November: 622 people have completed the module and 498 were in progress.

· ACTION: Signpost the courses for probationers

EVC and VL courses

Course materials used by SAPOE are being refreshed. Bill has completed work on three sections and members will be asked to comment on these. The new GOT colour scheme will be used on the updated course materials.

Stephen Brown, OEAP is also working on the EVC course material and is rewriting the EVC training that is used by the OEAP. Material on HSE, planning and monitoring is being added. The framework in the Safety 1 Safety 2 papers is being used. The EVC training will include a pre-prepared staff meeting on Visit Leader training that the EVC can take back to school and deliver.

A meeting planned for January to get the new course material signed off. It will be shared with the SAPOE training team in mid-January and with members in May. All materials will be shared so the SAPOE and the OEAP can ensure that the core messages will be the same.

Jane gave a vote of thanks to Stephen and the OEAP for working in partnership with SAPOE. 

Regional Improvement Collaboratives

Midlothian have appointed a Regional Improvement Collaborative Officer and Bill will meet with them.

· ACTION: Find out if your local authority has a appointed a appointed a Regional Improvement Collaborative Officer

	All SAPOE Reps

All SAPOE Reps

	11
	NGB Reps reports
Reports received by email have been circulated.
RYA – Tim reported that there is an issue with a shortage of instructors and that this will hopefully be looked at on a regional basis.

	

	12
	Other Updates: SQA Review, Outdoor Learning Association, Core Curriculum Charges, Thematic Inspections

SQA Review
This was mentioned in the Chair’s report and it is open for anyone to submit a reply. A SAPOE response will not be submitted.

· ACTION: Submit replies to the review

Outdoor Learning Association (OLA)

SAPOE will keep in contact with the OLA.

· ACTION: Write to the OLA 

Core Curriculum Charges

Core curriculum charges are linked to the cost of the school day but no feedback was available.

Thematic Inspections

A very positive reply was received from Education Scotland in response to SAPOE’s offer to engage in discussing the arrangements for the outdoor learning national thematic inspections. Guch Dhillon, Head of Scrutiny is open to engaging with SAPOE to discuss what knowledge inspectors have on outdoor learning.

There is interest in:

· Progressive approach for outdoor learning moving from the local area to day visits to residential visits

· Gaining knowledge about outcomes at a school level 

· Triangulating evidence from school s, families and pupils, and local authorities
· ACTION: engage with Guch Dhillon
	All SAPOE Members

Exec
Exec



	13
	Ross Adam, Training & Programme Manager, Cycling UK

Update on the Cycling UK training schemes and partnership with SAPOE
Cliff welcomed Ross to the meeting. 

Ross has worked for Cycling UK for 13 years and is now SAPOE’s contact for re-starting work after the pandemic. The training team consists of four people but three of them also have other roles within the organisation.

Key points:

· Huge backlog of people requiring training
· Decrease in the number of training officers in the team

· On-line training and webinars have now been shelved

· Moving away from a paper-based system

· Update of CRM system has been completed

A summary of pathways, courses and costs were presented as a set of slides.

· ACTION: Contact everyone in Scotland who completed training before the pandemic an check whether they have received their certificate and then compile a list of people who are still awaiting their certificates
The following questions were asked:

Q: What is the process for running a course?

A: Provide the dates and then a booking link can be generated for participants to use. This will add them to the system automatically

Q: Is the registration fee the only cost that is set?
A: Yes, tutors are free to set a price for delivery of the course and resources

Q: What is the process for completing the tutor pathway for those partway through or for starting the tutor pathway?

A: Need to have a qualification that is at least one level above the course you wish to deliver. Open to discussion about how to get people through the instructor course. Perhaps Scottish tutors could help with this?

Q: Are there Development Officers for Scotland?
A: Yes, there are 25 – 30 Development Officers for Scotland and Ross will put Cliff in touch with them.

	Cliff



	14
	Drew Michie – Setting up a Bike Bus
Drew gave a presentation on a recently delivered project to encourage pupils to cycle to school. This was an interesting project that involved working with lots of partners.
Key points:

· Routes were discussed with parents and Police

· Toucan crossing and signage was requested at one point on the route

· Cycle ride leaders were trained and met the pupils at 08:00 and 15:30 on the days the bike bus was running
· School bike bus leader award was devised for pupils, so that each journey could be supervised by one adult leader and two pupil leaders with a group of twelve pupils

· Support was received from the http://www.forthenvironmentlink.org/ 
· Future plans: increase the number of days that the bike bus runs, increase the number of pupils participating by increasing the number f bike buses, and allow pupils to cycle alone

The following question was asked:
Q: Has the project resulted in pupils cycling more at other times?
A: No data available at the moment.


	

	15
	SAPOE Breakout 1 – Going Out There

Discussion and feedback on Toolkit resources

Feedback from the breakout rooms will be collated in a separate document.


	

	16
	SAPOE: Who We Work With 
Victoria (Tors) Hamilton – Countryside Learning Scotland - Pathways to Rural Work CLPL

Tors gave a presentation on the work with which Countryside Learning Scotland is involved on pathways to rural work. The focus is on working with secondary schools and a set of four webinars and a one day face-to-face course have been developed as CLPL for teachers to improve their knowledge of the pathways available.

Rural work experience is also offered within various sectors including: environment and conservation, recreation and adventure, and land and sea-based activities.
	

	17
	Date of Next AGM and future meetings

Suggested dates are:

· Wednesday 2nd March 2022 (AGM and Meeting)

	


8

